
Save the Dates 

CCMH Calendar of Events 
2016 - 2017 

Movie Nights: 

To be announced. 

Through January 31, 2017: 

American Premiere of Josef 
Lada’s Private Family collection. 
Highlighting works of art from 
the famous Czech cartoonist 
and illustrator. Exhibit continues 
in Comenius Library. 

Board Meeting:  

March 10, 2017 

SPJST Lodge Meetings:  

SPJST Lodge 232 Midtown 
holds monthly meeting on 
Tuesday of each month. 

Through January 2017: 

Darrell Hancock’s exhibit of 
photography “Day of the Lilacs” 
Liberation of Pilsen 
Czechoslovakia May 5, 1945 by 
the American Army. 
 

Music Concert and Czech 
Strudel April 29, 2017: 

Rice Professor Brian Connelly in 
concert on the Petrof Piano. 

Thank you for caring! 
 

 

 

 

News from the Czech Center in the Museum District 
December 2016 - January 2017Issue 
From the Heart of Europe to the Heart of Houston, 

The Czech Center Museum Houston 
4920 San Jacinto Street, Houston, Texas 77004 - 713-528-2060 

                        czech@czechcenter.org   www.czechcenter.org 
                          Open Monday - Saturday 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. 

 
 

 

From the Chairman ï So it’s nearing the New Year. As management, we 
have formally wished all of you the best. At this time, we 
also wish to recapitulate 2016, which, by and large, was a 
great year as well, meeting our museum’s mission to 
connect our members and visitors to history, heritage, 
culture, and education. We enjoyed numerous films, Czech 
and English, with our community. We preserved the 
tradition of Czech Oktoberfest with music, dance, food, and 
fun including costumes. We observed St. Nicholas Eve 
with the Bishop, Angel, and Devil, and an animated film 
version of the Jakub Jan Ryba Christmas Mass with Czech 

illustrator Josef Lada’s cartoon characterization of the Christmas Bethlehem. 
Houston Grand Opera Company provided an in-house version of Antonin 
Dvorak’s Rusalka to a full house; Our second distinguished lecture series 
continued with author Bill Boyce telling the heartwarming story of his father, a 
crew member of a B-24 Liberator aircraft who was ill and not on board, which 
sadly crashed that day over Czechoslovakia in 1944 in Miss Fortuneôs Last 
Mission; Susan Chandler with Daniela Mahoney opened the American 
Premiere of Josef Lada’s Private Family Collection with a talk; Darrell 
Hancock’s Show and Tell of his photography Day of Lilacs. We were able to 
celebrate my birthday November 10, 2016 and looked forward to another most 
significant event on December 31, 2016 with my husband of 63+ years 89th 
birthday. We are blessed and take this opportunity to wish you a Blessed 
Christmas and a Happy New Year 2017. Tell your loved ones as I tell mine: 
“Iôve fallen in love many times, but always with you!ò  Author unknown. Effie M. 
Rosene 
   We will try to Aspire, try to Inspire, and Engage on a morning to night daily 
basis through talking to our members and friends from early days as well as 
recent.  It’s how we try to keep up to keep giving the message we do here, for 
future generations too, and for a larger community of our city and suburbs. 
The beautiful CCMH is what it is, because of you! 
   So please talk to us - write or call - we are always at our Home Office or at 
the Museum. We will listen because we truly love to interact with each and all 
of you. It’s how we learn. And if we can do something better, let us know it directly, not secondhand, as we did recently 
from one of you who thought we had “terribly misspelled in our newsletter,” obviously referring to Oktoberfest, which 
we said, yes, 9th Annual Oktoberfest on October 28, 2016.  We actually get some accolades even from perfect 
strangers! In closing, we respect, are grateful for, and enjoy hearing from each and all of you.  
   We will continue to envision, research, design, and produce new programming to our Community.  As on November 
19, we had “Day of the Lilacs: Liberation of Czechoslovakia, May 6, 1945” by Darrell Hancock.  We held our annual St. 
Nicholas event on December 6.  In April 2017, we anticipate working with Professor Brian Connelly from Rice 
University’s Department of Music with his concert on our Petrof Baby Grand Piano of Janacek’s written for same via 
Beryl Hogshead.  We also anticipate sometime in 2017 to continue our Distinguished Lecture series with Dr. Helmut 
Schneider of the Dallas/Fort Worth area, on reading Moravian immigration maps and another Houston Grand Opera 
performance. Enjoy this cooler weather. We do Bless you! 
Effie M. Rosene, Chairman/Chief Executive Officer, Home Office 713-682-4608 

 

Hear ye, hear ye!  We have a raffle winner for the trip to Prague! Beth Hebert of Fort Worth is the winner of the 
airfare miles for a trip to Prague.  It would not have come about except for donations by members for raffle tickets 
starting at the Gala in August.  A drawing for the trip was made at that occasion, and long-time member Judge Gladys 
Jurchak Oakley was the winner announced.  When she was notified of her winning ticket by Effie Rosene, she said 
she could not make the trip and said to Effie, “I think you and Bill should use the miles to go!”  Effie told her we could 
not take them as nice as it would have been.  So CCMH was left with miles donated by our Board Member Harry 
Mach so we asked him if we could use the miles for another raffle at the Oktoberfest and St. Nicholas event, which we 
did.  We are happy to report that for the two occasions, over $6,500 was raised with special thanks to Judge Oakley 
and Harry Mach for Beth Hebert to enjoy a trip with her Mother where she will use the time to update her Czech 
heritage and visit with family in Olomouc, Brno and other areas in Moravia.  She has contacted long-time friend of 
CCMH Dr. Mirek Koudelka, historian and genealogist, for help in researching her roots. We wish her a great trip and to 
enjoy the wonderful Moravia wines, wonderful people and the spectacular scenery of springtime in the Czech Republic.  

We share our Oktoberfest success 
and comments by the Chairman.  

We announce the Winner of 
the trip to Prague Czech Republic. 

 

The Endowment for Perpetuity 
Fund Appeal continues its mission 
for future gene ratio ns. We would 

welcome your contribution . 

Josef Lada Exhibition 
and 

Art Show and Tell  
Continues in Pilsen Hall 

with the Day of the 
Lilacs 

 

mailto:czech@czechcenter.org
http://www.czechcenter.org/


St. Nicholas Event Pictures, 

Start top row left to right:  St. Nicholas in front of 
the building hailing arrivals for the event; Sally Miller, Effie and Bill welcoming and 
introducing City Council Member Boykins; Honorees displaying their Certificates; 
Barbara and Henry Hermis with granddaughter; Kerry Mazoch and wife Peggy; Gary 
and Terese Wagner, (Terese designed and donated the table decorative 
centerpieces); Ginny Stoner and St. Nicholas; St Nicholas with Devil, Valerie 
Mayfield, and Angel, Aimee Kerschen; Stania Sestakova, Councilman Boykins, Effie, 
Sally, Terese, Bill; Wesley Pustejovsky, Petr Rektorys, Charlie Waligura, Jean 
Rayhill; Sandra Samolik, Alfonso Duncan, Eva Maria Campo, Honoree Dr. Glenn 
Sternes; Sharon Willis, Bill and Effie Rosene; Councilman Boykins, Sally Miller, Effie 
Rosene; St Nicholas and attendees; Picture at the Center’s Christmas Tree; 
Attendees; Longtime supporter Lillian Dulaney and son. 

 
December 6, 2016: St. Nicholas Eve dinner celebration was a great success in spite of expected RSVPs not 
delivered until the day of the event. While creating a challenge for seating, food, and beverages, all ended well with 
many expressing best event ever, great food, Jan Jakub Ryba’s Christmas Mass, and the perennial Czech calendar’s 
event. But we hope for fewer challenges next year. The CCMH is grateful to all who attended, who support, who 
volunteer, the Bishop, Angel, Devil, and the flowers, angels, all Christmas miracles. 
Honorees presented at St. Nicholas Event December 6 who were CCMH’s 2016 Humanitarian Award Winners St. 
Nicholas A.O.N.  A.O.N. = Apple, Orange, Nuts ï Traditional Gifts. The Award symbolizes Community Outreach 
presented to the Honoree members W. G. Bill Rosene, Lorraine Strnadel Rod Green, Reverend Paul Chovanec 
and Dr. Glenn Sternes.  Jan Amos Komensky ï Comenius, considered the Father of Education to the World, put forth 
the theory that all of the human race, regardless of standing, position, race, religion, or gender deserved a well- 
rounded education. He is also known to have been the first to initiate the formation of a United Nations.  Annually since 
inception, CCMH has awarded individuals who by thought, practice and deed demonstrated the above principles.  This 
yearôs awardees are as follows: 
W. G. Bill Rosene, a CCMH co-founder of German-Swedish heritage presented as an “adopted Czech” by marriage, 
was a visionary to establish the CCMH current and future generations by continuing planning, design and execution as 
a Volunteer, Board Officer VP Administration since 1992. 



Lorraine Strnadel Rod Green not present, a former CCMH Board Member and founding member since 1996 who had 
published a book in the Czech Republic of early Moravian Strnadel family life in Moravia.  She is and has been a 
steadfast supporting Patron since 1996 and richly deserves to be honored and praised for her continuing financial 
support of this organization. 
Reverend Paul Chovanec, Pastor, Educator, a Board Member since founding of the CCMH in 1996, deserves to be 
honored for his indefatigable advocacy of Czech heritage and culture by his financial support of CCMH and other 
Czech organizations and his readiness to participate in each and every momentous occasion here. 
Dr. Glenn Sternes, another enthusiastic founding member of CCMH since 1996, a former Board Member and 
readiness to rejoin the Board.  His volunteer efforts for CCMH by teaching the Czech Language and his steadfast 
financial support are worthy of recognition. 
We are duly impressed by the choice of Lifestyle these awardees have chosen to emulate; therefore, it is easily said 
the outstanding service by the above honorees has only made this organization what it is today.  Thanks and Honors to 
them all. Effie M. Rosene, Chair/CEO 

 

Friends of Czech Heritage based in England. The charity was founded in 2007 by Barbara Peacock, an architectural 
historian, and Ian Kennaway, former Director of the Regions at the National Trust. Both had been aware for some 
years of the astonishing variety, quality and sheer number of houses that exist in the Czech lands. The Czech Republic 
is a small country, with limited funds, but they had met many curators and owners who were immensely enthusiastic 
about their properties, and who were determined to restore the damage of the past. 
   Inspired by the beauty of the Czech Republic’s many stately homes, she set about fundraising in order to repair, 
preserve and enhance historic buildings, gardens and parks in the country. Working with local partners, Friends of 

Czech Heritage has been involved with thirty conservation projects, organized eleven 
working parties of mostly British volunteers to work on heritage sites throughout the Czech 
Republic and has contributed over 500 ‘person days’ of volunteer work at the Château of 
Červený Dvůr. The internationally renowned architect and designer, Eva Jiřičná and MP 
Greg Hands, are patrons of the charity. In a personal letter to Barbara, Prime Minister 
Theresa May said: “Your unique work with ‘The Friends of Czech Heritage’ is harnessing 

British passion for heritage and volunteer power to repair, preserve and enhance the many beautiful historic buildings, 
gardens and parks across the Czech Republic.” 
   “Across the world, British volunteers like you are helping to build a better world for everyone. The Point of Light 
award is a small thank you on behalf of the whole country, in recognition of your exceptional service.”  
   Barbara said: “The Czech Republic is a small country with an outstandingly rich architectural and artistic heritage that 
was seriously endangered after years of post-war neglect. The determination of the Czechs to restore their patrimony 
despite a severe shortage of funds inspired the creation of the British charity The Friends of Czech Heritage. I am 
thrilled and honored to receive this award from the Prime Minister and to accept it on behalf of all those who have 
worked so hard to raise funds and instigate many restoration projects, thereby bringing a wider recognition of the 
Czech cultural heritage.” 
Angus Stewart, the Deputy Head of Mission, said:  “I would like to congratulate Barbara on winning the Points of Light 
Award and thank her for the outstanding contribution she has made to the preservation of Czech heritage, history and 
culture.” Ed:  CCMH friend advisor Ivan Konig of London and Houston is an active member of the Friends. 

 

The Josef Lada (1887-1957 Czech icon artist, writer, and illustrator) Show and Tell was presented by Daniela 
Mahoney, folk artist of Portland, Oregon and Susan Chandler, Museum Director of Temple, Texas to a packed house 
with Show and Tell lecture, film, and art exhibit plus a Lada Gifts Trunk Show.  
   This exhibit remains in Comenius Library 3rd Floor through January 2017. The Lada Boutique Christmas items are 
available in the Gift Shop for our Christmas shopping (hassle-free incidentally). We hope you will avail yourself of the 
exciting opportunity.  
   We Welcome You to Visit the Josef Lada Exhibit Ongoing in Pilsen Hall (1897 – 1957 Czechoslovakia) Artist, 
Illustrator, Writer, News and Book Caricaturist. The Art and Artifacts came directly from Prague Museums of Art, 
Literature, Art Galleries and a private collection of grandson Martin Lada accompanied by a delightful Trunk Show and 
Sale of Lada cosmetics, children’s toys and activity books and an array of early Christmas shopping gifts benefiting the 
shopper, the receiver and the Museum. 
   Josef Lada is best known as the illustrator of Jaroslav Hašek's World War 
One novel The Good Soldier Ġvejk.  Born in the small village of Hrusice in a 
cobbler's family, he went to Prague at the age of 14 to become an apprentice 
binder. Entirely self-taught, he created his own style as a caricaturist for 
newspapers, and later as an illustrator. He produced landscapes, created 
frescoes and designed costumes for plays and films. Over the years, he 
created a series of paintings and drawings depicting traditional Czech 
occupations, and he wrote and illustrated the adventures of Mikeġ, a little black cat who could talk. Lada produced 
nearly 600 cartoons of the Švejk characters, depicting Austria-Hungary officers and civil servants as incompetent, 
abusive and often drunk.  All subsequent editions of Švejk used Lada's illustrations, except for the 2008/2009 Czech 
edition illustrated by Petr Urban. Boutique items for sale are still available in our Gift Shop.  The exhibit remains in 
place through January 2017. 
Ed:  Check these Czech items and Show and Tell. 

 

“Day of the Lilacs” WWII Liberation of Czechoslovakia on May 6, 1945. Darrell Hancock presented a brilliant dialogue 
with film and exhibit of his photography of the Pilsen annual re-enactment Show and Tell on November 19 to a packed 
Brno Gallery first for the Reception then the exhibit in Pilsen Hall. Attending was even a WWII veteran Mr. Williams, a 
neighbor of Mr. Hancock’s in Kingwood. It was indeed an honor and privilege to shake this gentleman’s hand to 
welcome him to CCMH as well as our own Robert Dvorak, former Board Member. Our museum is grateful to provide a 
program of high caliber to our Houston community. The exhibit continues through January 2017 and will accept 
requests for special groups if there is an interest for the lecture. Please call 713-682-4608. 
   ON THE MORNING of May 6, 1945, Gen. George S. Patton’s Third Army rumbled into Pilsen’s Republic Square. 
Western Czechoslovakia was free at last from more than six years’ German occupation. The Czech people greeted 
their liberators with kisses and mountains of lilacs, piled high on American tanks, trucks, and jeeps.  Seventy years 
later, May 2015, the city celebrated liberation again, with ceremonies, food, drink, music, a miles-long Convoy of 
Freedom, American flags, kisses, and mountains of lilacs. Local photographer and friend of the Museum, Darrell 
Hancock, was there. On November 19, 2016, the Museum opened an exhibit of his photographs of the festival. He also 
speaks on the story of the liberation and Pilsen’s remarkable 2015 celebration, illustrated by never-to-be-forgotten 
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images of thousands of Czech people waving American flags. World War II veterans: please call 713-682-4608. We 
will honor your attendance.  Ed: A moving depiction of WWII history through January 2017. 

 

Help Spread the word about our Mission: The CCMH exists to celebrate culture, language, scholarship and arts 
preserving history and heritage, espousing the significance of knowing one’s ancestry that all roots are important to being a 
citizen of the world. It is our organization’s belief that education and charity are cornerstones to enhancing a Civil Society in 
these challenging times. Our Organization is a Museum and Cultural Center open six days a week where visitors, local and 
out-of-town, are attracted to the Center by its proximity to the other Museum District Museums and the Medical Center 
where we are sourced by maps, visitors’ guides, newspaper articles, notice of our events by email and our websites. All the 
organization’s events are open to the general public. We have noted that many persons of other heritage have developed 
their interest and have come to us via a love of Czech classical music composers, authors, history, art, military service, 
student exchange, and other exposure to the culture. Ed: Continuing Education classes are offered to the public for January 
2017. Call 713 528 2060. 

 

You have to read this CZECHered PAST by Beverly A. Hajek. This is a true story about an 
amazing man born in 1890, the fate that changed his life, and how he overcame heartbreaking 
obstacles. This story was kept in a secret place deep in his heart and mind, never sharing one 
word with his family for 50 years. Not until seconds before his death in 1963 did he realize the 
importance of enlightening his heirs, but of course it was too late at that point. Almost 30 years 
after his death, his son stumbled upon a revelation that sent shock waves through the entire 

family. Now it was up to someone to do extensive research and try to 
piece the puzzle together. The author cunningly weaves the facts into 
an intriguing story filled with history, memories and triumphant events 
that transformed this man’s prolific life. The story finds its way from 
Czechoslovakia (Czech Republic) to Texas and finally to several eastern states. Not until 2015 did 
the author feel prepared to tackle this larger-than-life story and introduce it to the world. This 
riveting book will be in our gift shop the next time you are in. Please call 713-528-2060. 
Beverly A. Hajek - Bev has been fortunate enough to travel extensively over the years. She has 
been in all 50 states, Canada, Mexico, Africa, Australia, Caribbean, Europe, Tasmania and the 
Arctic to see the Northern Lights. Now that she is retired, she plans to turn her efforts toward her 
other passion, writing. Her debut novel is a true story of a 100-year-old family secret that she 
and her husband accidentally stumbled upon. It offers the mesmerizing life story of her father-in-
law, Edward J. Hajek, founder of the Hagerstown Business College in MD. She invites you to 

come along on this larger-than-life journey of a life well lived and a love lost forever. Ed: Yes, this book is definitely slated for 
a super movie! 

 

Czech Village on a Caribbean island?  Reality by developer George Cerny from Czech Republic by Petr Rektorys 
who recently stayed there.  Jiri George Cerny from Brno, Czech Republic (South 
Moravia capital) received an order from Roatán in 2006. The order was for a 
delivery of brewery technology for production of Czech-type beer (Pilsen). What is 
strange about this? Roatán is a beautiful island in the Caribbean Sea. 
   When George found the Roatán island on the map, he decided quickly: he 
personally will make the installation and operation start of the brewery technology. 
He did it within 10 days, and he traveled through the island the rest of the stay. 
After coming back to Brno, he made a decision: he passed the management of his company (food processing 
technology) to his son and, as a 49-year-old "young" guy, moved to the Roatán Island for “the rest of his life.” That is 
the story behind the Czech Village, which consists of 40 houses, owned by Czech citizens who like warm weather. 
There are no more lots for sale in Czech Village, so George, with his friend Ivan, decided to start developing the 
second (Czech) site - Diamond Hill. The houses here are bought by American citizens, too. 
   Recently, Ivan started the real development pearl: he bought the last beach on the island for sale and he started to 
plan a new resort there – Diamond Beach. The pension on the beach of the Caribbean Sea – perfect dream. But it can 
become a reality. Currently, most tourists on the island are from the USA. The west part of Roatán looks like California. 
The sea part is nearly untouched. One of the key attractions for tourists here is SCUBA 
diving, as there are some 80 miles of coral reef around the whole island. Crystal clear water 
makes the diving even more attractive. Many SCUBA diving bases are on the island. 
   The weather is unbelievably stable here – through all the year, the daily temperature is 
around 85°F to 90°F with the nightly temperature "falling down" to around 75°F. If the 
temperature goes to about 65°F once a year or so, everybody local is looking for a jacket. 

The island is less than 40 miles long and less than 3 miles 
wide, and it is the Caribbean Sea which keeps the 
temperature stable, even in the hot summer or in the rainy 
period (November). The island is just 3 hours by direct 
airplane flight from Houston. Direct flights are also from 
Dallas, Miami and Atlanta. 
   Many bungalows and houses in Czech Village are for rent (see 

http://www.VisitCaribbean.biz). There is a pub in Czech Village with Czech meals, Czech-style beer (Pilsen) and local 
specialties. There are many restaurants, shops, tourist attractions, banks and marketplaces here. 
Ed:  We learned this story from CCMH friend, advisor Petr Rektorys of Brno, Czech Republic now a Houstonian. 

 

Please consider joining the tile holders shown who are waiting to have 
their tiles inscribed in the next Memorial/Honorary Tile installation.  It is a 
way to celebrate and remember your heritage while you help grow the 
Museum. Honor a friend or loved one. Inscribe your name or your 
honoree’s name on a tile as a lasting and meaningful memento of 
thoughtfulness. It is for someone you love. It is for someone who made a 
difference. It is for you! Celebrate Honoring someone important in your life or your association with the Czech Center 
Museum Houston.  Inscribe Your Name or your Honoree’s Name on a gold engraved black marble tile as a lasting and 
meaningful memento of thoughtfulness and support of the mission of this unique new site. Tile contribution by size: 12x12 
$5,000 - gold frame surround; 12x12 $1,000; 8x12 $750; 6x12 $500; 4x12 $250.Your order would be timely for the next 
installation.  

Beverly A. Hajek 

Jiri George Cerny, founder 
and developer of first Czech 

Village in Caribbean region 
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Katerina Knoy Donation of a Pilsenska Madonna to the Czech Center Museum.  We are grateful for this beautiful 
version of painted porcelain ceramic which stands approximately 
eighteen inches high. It is a copy of an altar piece at St. 
Bartholomew. According to Ms. Knoy, she purchased it in Stare 
Mesto, Prague in 1998 while traveling the country.  It traveled 
the country in her knapsack.  The dominant of the city of Plzeň is 
the spire of the Church of St. Bartholomew – the highest spire 
(103 m) in the Czech Republic. The pilgrims come here to visit 
the Madonna of Pilsen, the Gothic sculpture placed on the main 
altar. According to the legend, a blind man made this medieval 
work of so-called “beautiful style.” The legend says that the 
Virgin Mary asked him to make the sculpture and was guiding 

his hands during the work. Since she was content with the result, she gave him back his sight, so that he could see his 
beautiful work.  Madonna is on view at CCMH on request. 
 

Gift Shop Love Gifts - If by chance you missed getting any or needing any, it is never too late to share love. We offer 
options from $6 to $15: magnets, books, ornaments, earrings even for your youngest shoppers.  We offer a new 
permanent exhibit of Bobble Heads in our awesome museum for the young at heart.  Ed: Effie Rosene 

 

Viewpoint - Something to think about: Democracy Declines While Russia Inclines by AFoCR President Tom 
Dine.  Powerful negative political currents are circulating in Central Europe, and liberal democracy is in trouble.  
Radical populism stressing ultra-nationalism, xenophobia, and autocracy is rising in key countries.  At the same time, 
Russia is aggressively undermining democratic societies and their values and institutions.  The anti-democratic forces 
of militant populism and the Kremlin are more and more in tandem, producing what is now commonly known as 
"illiberality."   In the United States, concerns about the strength of democracy abound.  Strident populism, including 
ethno-nationalism and racism, threatens democratic norms.  Our just-concluded presidential election did not ensure 
compromise or the end of anti-governmental positioning. In Europe, the great wave of democratization at the end of the 
Cold War has crested, if not eroded.  Europe now experiences an undertow of dashed economic expectations and self-
indulgence among leaders; dishonesty and fraud are becoming widespread.  The fate of today's political fortunes is 
increasingly defined by political action of aggrieved ordinary people.  Surging populist parties control parliamentary 
majorities or pluralities in six European countries (Greece, Italy, Switzerland, Hungary, Poland, and Slovakia) and 
share in government in three others (Finland, Lithuania, and Norway).  So far, the Czech Republic, with some 
irregularities including President Miloš Zeman, remains the only bright star - functional democratic government, free 
media, active civil society, an economy of growth, and comity in its Parliament. According to the Washington-based 
Freedom House, the Czech's "democracy score" has improved over the last 10 years, unlike the rest of the region. In 
this fading system, political populism is becoming popular.   Marine Le Pen of France's National Front recently said, 
"There is a form of revolt on the part of the people against a system that is no longer serving them."  She is the leading 
candidate in France's 2017 presidential election.  Bernie Sanders and Donald Trump declared similar sentiments 
during America's 2016 elections. Why the growing suspicion of and hostility toward elites, as well as toward 
mainstream politics and established institutions?  Reasons include corruption by officials in government, governing 
gridlock, and economic stagnation among the bottom 99 percent, as well as a deepening political and social chasm 
between the very rich and the poor, with the shrinking middle losing economically and feeling forgotten. Liberalism, like 
black mold, has crept inside the democratic house, in the form of ultra-nationalism, neo-populist political parties, 
demagogic political figures, and policies of prejudice toward minorities.  This year, an "Austria first" candidate for 
president, Norbert Hofer, explained to his opponent, "You have the haute volee (high society) behind you; I have the 
people with me."  Hofer lost, but the score sounds familiar here in the U.S. Hungary's Prime Minister, Viktor Orbán, 
leads the continent in flouting democratic norms.  Once an enthusiastic, practicing democrat, he today is described as 
"Hungary's autocratically inclined prime minister."  Both the governing and the largest opposition parties are populist.  
Orbán seeks to transform his country into "an illiberal new state based on national foundations," in which the 
government marginalizes opposition by weakening institutions such as the courts and the media.  Orbán has created 
largely autonomous governing bodies packed with his loyalists.   This autumn, Orbán had the country's leading 
opposition newspaper suspended and its website closed down, with more than 50 journalists locked out of their email 
accounts, in retaliation for its reporting exposes about government corruption.  The state television channels and news 
agency have become propaganda instruments.  Orbán publicly displays friendliness toward Russia's Vladimir Putin. 
Orbánism is being exported to Poland, inspiring politicians such as former Prime Minister Jaroslav Kaczyński.  He has 
warned that migrants from the Middle East could bring about dissolution of the country's Christianity.   A close second 
to Orbán in diminishing liberal democracy in Europe is Turkey, led by President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan.  His 
democratic critics in Turkey call his political behavior, "Putinism with a Turkish face."  Erdoğan is suppressing dissent 
in the media and judicial independence.  The country is becoming more nationalist, autocratic, and anti-western. To 
make matters worse, throughout the continent, Russian fingerprints can be found on efforts to shift liberal democratic 
institutions and policies into the anti-democratic, authoritarian column. Russian policies and behavior provoke concerns 
and outrage in the West.  Such high tensions have not been experienced since the Cold War.  This began when 
Russia invaded Georgia in 2008.  Tensions rose dramatically with Russia's invasion and occupation of Crimea and 
parts of eastern Ukraine.  They are exacerbated by Russia's anti-humanitarian military behavior in Syria.  Also of 
serious concern are the Kremlin-approved encroachments along the borders of Estonia, Latvia, and Lithuania, and 
quasi-covert operations of political bribery and disinformation in the Czech Republic and other Visegrad countries.  Is 
Russia preparing for a hot war or are its many recent military activities in and around the homeland ways to spread its 
influence abroad?  Or else to divert the attention of its people from their failing economy? America's new Trump 
Administration needs to actively re-engage in Central Europe in the months and years ahead, leaving no vacuums.  As 
the chaotic Middle East demonstrates, when the United States sits on the sidelines, others play - and play hard.  The 
Czech Republic will be even more important in saving and strengthening democracy as a way of life and a way of 
international relations. 
Ed: AFoCR is the American Friends of the Czech Republic, a preeminent Washington, D.C. organization composed of 
concerned professionals. 
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Brian Vanicek, Honorary Consul's Note: Czech-American relations predate Colonial America; reflect common 
approach.   December 7, 2016 marked the 75th commemoration of the attack on Pearl Harbor. Japan's attack on 
Pearl Harbor and six other military bases on the Hawaiian island of Oahu precipitated America's entry into World War 
II.  Pearl Harbor endures as a symbol of American resilience and resolve and the annual commemoration of the attack 
on Pearl Harbor fosters reflection, remembrance, and understanding.  Veterans groups and municipalities across the 
nation held observances to mark the day and to remember those who gave their all in defense of our country.  It was 
my honor on December 7 to participate in the 75th Pearl Harbor Commemoration hosted by the Cavalla Historical 
Foundation in Galveston, Texas.  For my part, I was asked to speak to the long history and close ties shared by the 
United States of America and the Czech Republic.  With that preamble in mind, I submit the text of my presentation.  
   Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen.  And, on behalf of His Excellency Petr Gandalovic, Ambassador of the Czech 
Republic to the United States of America, “Greetings and best wishes to everyone gathered here today to honor the 
brave American sailors and soldiers who gave their lives at Pearl Harbor.” 
   We remember and hold dear all of our veterans - and the entire generation of Americans - who stepped forward 
during World War II to protect freedom and to defend liberty. 
   Following the attack on Pearl Harbor and just hours later on the Philippines - the entire Czech community in Manila 
volunteered to join the ranks and fight together with the United States.  The story of those Czechs who took part in 
fighting in the jungles, death marches, and Japanese prisoner of war camps during World War II is a story that is 
seldom told.  For that reason, I was happy to accept Dr. Crook’s kind invitation to be here today.  He asked if I could 
speak to the long history and close ties shared by our two great nations - the United States of America and the Czech 
Republic.  It is certainly a daunting task to summarize the tremendous breadth and width of Czech-American relations, 
but I shall try! 
  Ours is a relationship built upon generations of immigration, assimilation and mutual respect.  And, it is a relationship 
defined by a commitment to democracy and a willingness to confront common challenges, opportunities and threats 
together. 
   Ours is a relationship that extends all the way back to pre-Colonial America.  The first Czech to set foot on American 
soil was Joachim Gans of Prague.  A mining and minerals expert, Gans accompanied Sir Walter Raleigh of England on 
an early expedition to the New World.  Their ship landed in 1585 at the barrier islands near Cape Hatteras in what is 
now North Carolina, predating the landing of the Pilgrims on the shores of Cape Cod by about 35 years. 
  The first group of Moravian Brethren seeking religious freedom sailed to America from England in 1735. These 
descendants of the followers of Jan Hus were exiled after the defeat of the Protestants in 1620 and settled in 
Saxony.  In 1776 - at the time of the Declaration of Independence - more than 2,000 Czech Moravian Brethren were 
living in the American colonies.   
   Czechs began settling in Texas in the 1840s.  The reasons for leaving their homeland varied.  Many were seeking to 
escape economic hardships within the Austrian Monarchy and looking to the promise of a better life in Texas.  Others 
who immigrated were seeking to remove themselves from involuntary servitude in the Austro-Hungarian army.  Even 
as whole villages were emptying in Moravia, the Czech populations of those villages were converging in new Czech - 
American communities in Texas.    
   Galveston, Texas emerged as a major port of entry for these pioneer Czech immigrants to Texas.  By 1915 
Galveston was considered something of a "second Ellis Island.”  By the twentieth century approximately 250 Czech 
communities were settled in Texas.  And what a prolific stay that has been!  Today, there are approximately 1 million 
Americans of Czech ancestry living in Texas – more than any other state! 
   The United States of America stood by the establishment of the independent and democratic state of Czechoslovakia 
in the year 1918.  President Woodrow Wilson supported Tomas Masaryk and other patriots in its creation.  Masaryk 
announced the creation of the Czechoslovak Republic in Washington Declaration of October 18, 1918, which was 
inspired by the United States Constitution. 
   In Masaryk’s words, “I devoted much time thinking to the idea that the Czechoslovak state would resemble America   
. . .” President Wilson - and others - characterized World War I as “the war to end all wars.”  If it were only so!  The 
nations of the world wanted to prevent such a slaughter from ever happening again.    
Ed:  We were impressed by Consul Brian Vanicekôs address and believe you will be as well!  Read More … 

 

You are welcome to view this organization’s IRS Form 990 available on the Guide Star website.  Note this 
organization’s name on filing was the Czech Cultural and Community Center, which now does business as the Czech 
Center Museum Houston: http://www.guidestar.org/FinDocuments/2011/760/496/2011-760496649-08e34299-9.pdf.  
Interested members may also view financial records by appointment. 

 
Read a virtual Docent Historical Tour of the Czech Center Museum Houston by clicking the following link:  
http://www.czechcenter.org/VerticalResponseEmails/pdfs/Docent-Tour-Czechvar.pdf. 

 
ñWhen we build let us think that we build forever. Let not it 
be such for present delight or for present use alone. Let it 
be such work as our descendants will think of us for. And 
Let us think, as we lay stone upon stone, that a time is to 
come when these stones will be held sacred because our 
hands have touched them, and that men will say as they 
look upon the labor and wrought substance of them, óSee 
this our father did for usô.ò    
John Ruskin 

 
Questions or comments or to be removed, please email first and last name to  

Effie M. Rosene, Chair/CEO on behalf of Board of Directors, Volunteers and Members and Friends. 

 
This organization is supported in part by a grant from the City of Houston through the Houston Arts Alliance  

And by the contributions of our Friends, Members and Volunteers. 

 
View the latest issue of CCMH News journal: www.czechcenter.org/news/pdfs/Czech_News.pdf 

View our blog: www.czechcentermuseumhouston.wordpress.com 
View special items for purchase: www.czechcenter.org/giftshop/giftshop.asp 

http://www.czechcenter.org/VerticalResponseEmails/more/2017-vanicek.html
http://www.guidestar.org/FinDocuments/2011/760/496/2011-760496649-08e34299-9.pdf
http://www.czechcenter.org/VerticalResponseEmails/pdfs/Docent-Tour-Czechvar.pdf
http://www.czechcenter.org/news/pdfs/Czech_News.pdf
http://www.czechcentermuseumhouston.wordpress.com/
http://www.czechcenter.org/giftshop/giftshop.asp

